# in edition

**APRIL 15, 1992** 

**VOL. 9 NO. 16** 

#### **University Enriched by Volunteer Efforts**

The University of Winnipeg will join several other Manitoba organizations in recognizing the valuable contributions of volunteers during Volunteer Week, Apr. 26 - May 2

"The quality of education and service at the University is enriched immensely by the work of our volunteers," said Marsha Hanen, President of The University of Winnipeg. "We appreciate their sharing of their time and talents, their insights and their views. Our volunteers also bring enthusiasm to their work and are wonderful ambassadors for the University in the community."

Being a volunteer at The University of Winnipeg takes time. Several Board of Regents members are volunteers who not only attend monthly Board meetings, but also serve on many committees which convene regularly. Board member Margaret McPherson estimated that she puts in up to 18 hours per

month when she's involved in search committees, which are particularly time-consuming.

"I also try to go to as many special events and basketball games as I can," said McPherson, a retired teacher and homemaker whose daughter, Kathryn, is a former Wesmen basketball player and a graduate of The University of Winnipeg.

Volunteers bring special interests and skills to the University. For instance, Bob Purves lends his aptitude for mathematics to the Board of Regents. He is a member of several of the Board's "numbers" committees including the Finance and Pension Committees.

"In almost every organization that I volunteer for, I am the treasurer or in the 'numbers' end of things," said Purves, an entrepreneur and past President of the Winnipeg Commodity Exchange. "I find it easy to do and am comfortable doing it. I guess I have a natural 'bent' for numbers."

continued on page 3



University advancement efforts are boosted by the work of dedicated volunteers who research lost alumni and donors. From left to right: Val Black, Annis Shaddy, Mary Roblin and Margaret Kellas.

## Innovative Projects Fund Winners Announced

The winning proposals submitted to The University of Winnipeg's 25th Anniversary Innovative Projects Fund have been announced.

University of Winnipeg Students' Association Acting President Jeff Waldman's proposal for training peer support workers at the University has been selected to receive funding up to \$4,200.

Suzanne Martin,
Academic Student
Advisor in the Dean's
Office, and Marion
Tetrault, Bachelor of
Education Student
Advisor, proposed an
annual major symposium and career
planning workshops.
Their proposal will
receive support from
the fund in the amount
of \$800.

A proposal for innercity/community outreach by Continuing Education Program Officer Darlene Frederickson was ranked runner-up.

continued on page 2



Profile

#### Sexual Harassment Officer Stresses Importance of Education

Naomi Levine, Sexual Harassment Officer at The University of Winnipeg, sees her new job as one of promoting respect and dignity.

Levine, who began the part-time position in January, 1992, says, "The climate of what is acceptable is changing. More people realize everyone has the right to work in an environment free of sexual harassment."

"Raising awareness of the issue on campus - in other words, informing and educating - is essential," she says. "Investigating complaints is only one part of the job."

One of her first actions was the posting of information bulletins, which outline actions that may constitute unacceptable behaviour. Levine's office and telephone number are included on the sheet.

"I want to hear from people," says Levine. "I want everyone to know where my office is. I want people to come and talk to me, rather than their friends, especially if there is disagreement with the policy," she adds.

The University has just created the new position of Sexual Harassment Officer, so there's certainly lots to talk about," she says.

"I realize the office of the Sexual Harassment Officer makes some people uncomfortable," says Levine. "But so far, I've had lots of cooperation from groups I've met with, and people have been very, very helpful."

Levine, a Winnipeg lawyer, believes one important qualification she has brought to the job is that she is a Certified Mediator, a very useful skill in the resolution of matters.

Levine was certified by



Sexual Harassment Officer Naomi Levine: "The climate of what is acceptable is changing."

the Institute of Arbitration and Mediation of Ontario. She was one of only 19 people in the first class that received certification. She is also a member of the institute in Manitoba, but she explains it is still a fledgling organization that doesn't yet certify mediators.

Levine was a member of The University of Winnipeg's first graduating class in 1968, when she received a BA in English and Sociology. She has an MA in Irish Drama and an LLB from the University of Manitoba. She has practised law as a crown attorney, a legal aid staff counsel, and in private practice.

Levine is in Room 222, Sparling Hall. She can be reached at 786-9161 all day Mon. and Tues., and Wed. morning. in edition is published every two weeks during the regular academic session by University Relations, The University of Winnipeg, 4W16 - 515 Portage Ave., Winnipeg, Manitoba R3B 2E9.

Editor: Lois Cherney Communications Coordinator

Telephone: (204) 786-9134

Comments, suggestions and submissions are welcome. (All material is subject to editing.)

Please note: This is the last regular issue of *in edition* for this academic year. *in edition* will not be published during the summer months, but will resume on a bi-weekly basis in September.

in edition is printed on recycled paper. Keep the cycle going: After you've finished reading in edition, please place it in your Paper Grower tin.

#### Innovative...

continued from front page

The \$5,000 fund was established to support ideas from faculty, staff, students and alumni for improving the University.

Proposals were judged by 25th Anniversary Innovative Projects Fund Committee members Cindy Charette, Wendy Josephson, Curtis Nordman (chair) and Wendy Phaneuf.

#### **Sharing Common Ground**

The University of Winnipeg will host Interaction '92, the second biennial Canadian conflict resolution forum.

"Sharing Common Ground: Culture and Conflict in Canada" is the theme of the May 6-9 conference. Participants will gain knowledge and skills for dealing with conflict encountered in our communities and in legal, education and workplace institutions.

Half of the 42 sessions in the conference will be intensive, hands-on workshops designed to build and practice the skills involved in mediation, negotiation, consensus-building and cross-cultural communication.

A special track of programming for educators will address the subject of conflict resolution in schools.

Bernie Wiebe, Coordinator of Conflict Resolution Studies at Menno Simons College and a member of the organizing committee for Interaction '92, explains: "Because of the growing incidence of violence in the classroom and on the playground, a group of Manitoba educators saw the need to present effective ways of dealing with conflict in schools."

Another highlight of the conference is a Town Hall Meeting, Thurs., May 7, 7:30 p.m. in Theatre 3C00. It is open to the public and admission is free.

"We'll explore police/minority relationships," says Wiebe.
"Representatives from across the country, as well as from Winnipeg, will be here."

Interaction '92 speakers include Grand Chief Phil Fontaine of the Assembly of Manitoba Chiefs, Don Taylor of McGill University, Montreal, and Stella Cornelius of the Australian Conflict Resolution Network.

The conference is co-sponsored by Menno Simons College and other local organizations. "We're pleased to be a co-sponsor, since the college offers a major in Conflict Resolution Studies," says Wiebe.

### Construction Zone - Do Not Enter

This summer, as in the past few years, the campus will be a "hive of construction activity," according to Steve Coppinger, Associate Vice-President (Admin.).

And, like last summer, the Quad will not be available for regular activities as vehicles will be bringing materials in and out of the project areas, he noted.

According to Coppinger, a key area of development this year is the renovation of Theatre 3C00 into the Eckhardt-Gramatté Theatre. This project will include expansion of the area above the main entrance to Centennial Hall and will result in the closing of that entrance from time to time. In addition to the complete reconstruction of the interior space, the foyer entrance area to the theatre on the 3rd floor will be expanded and redeveloped.

Construction is due to be-

gin on May 11 and is expected to be complete by early September.

Coppinger said that the implementation of the campus development plan will also continue with the upgrading of more classrooms this summer. The primary focus will be on Manitoba Hall with the expectation that the classrooms on the 2nd, 3rd and 4th floors will be developed in the same manner as a handful of classrooms on the 3rd floor were developed over the past few years. Coppinger said that most of the renovations in this area will be done in July and August due to the heavy use of these rooms during the spring session. However, he noted that work could start sooner in some of the spaces, in order to provide enough time to complete the project.

"With this construction, there will obviously be some inconvenience, but all reasonable attempts will be made to keep disruption to a minimum," said Coppinger. "The end result will be well worth the brief period of inconvenience."

#### Volunteers...

continued from front page

Dedication to the University and a strong commitment to higher education are other qualities that these volunteers have in common. In her 20 years with The University of Winnipeg Women's Auxiliary, Mary McDonald has served as President and as Chair of the Finance Committee. The 82-year-old retiree has also baked her share of cupcakes and rum balls for the auxiliary's two major fundraising events - an annual fall tea and spring coffee party.

"We're contributing to a good cause," McDonald said.
"We've got to get our young people educated, yet many of
them can't afford to go to university today. Even if our
fundraising for scholarships helps just one individual, we're
accomplishing something."

Even though they freely give hundreds of hours to The University of Winnipeg, most volunteers choose to dwell on how much they benefit from the experience.

"Volunteering is a two-way street," said MacPherson. "As a volunteer, you meet new people, are exposed to new ideas

and develop an appreciation for all that it takes to operate a large institution. It's a very gratifying experience."

All of the volunteers agree that meeting new people and building new friendships are important benefits of volunteering. They also enjoy the stimulating atmosphere of the University.

McDonald likes the auxiliary's monthly meetings which feature guest speakers, usually faculty members, from the University. "When you're helping others," she pointed out, "you're helping yourself. These afternoons are interesting, informative and mentally challenging."

She added that she gets "a real lift from just being around young people at the University." "It's fun to look around and speculate about who are going to be the next leaders of our country," she chuckled.

What counts the most for these volunteers, however, is the chance to make a difference. "My rewards are seeing a well-run university - and the free lunches," joked Purves. "The reason I do a lot of volunteer work is that I get a real kick out of making a contribution."

The University of Winnipeg

#### **Anniversary Trivia**

Sepratius VEARS

1987 - The Uniter celebrated its 40th anniversary in 1987. Celia Friend founded the student newspaper in 1947 - her last year at United College. As Chair of

the Student Council Publishing Committee, Friend's duties consisted largely of making and putting up posters to advertise student council events. She decided to start a weekly bulletin (so she wouldn't have to create so many posters) and called it the *Uniter*. Friend produced the first issue almost entirely on her own - from writing stories and drawing the illustrations to distributing the copies to United's 1.117 students.

#### Reception Honours Retirees and Long-Service Employees

A reception will be held on Friday, May 8 from 2:30 - 4 p.m. in Riddell Hall Cafeteria. Honoured guests are those retiring from the University this year and employees who have served the University for 25 years.

#### Retirees

Irene Bennett, Tony's Canteen John Cameron, Physical Plant Joseph McEwan, Recreation and Athletics

Long-Service Employees
Rod Bollman, Biology
William Burns, Philosophy
Iris Day, Library
Vanaja Dhruvarajan, Sociology
Camilla Galovics, Library
Rais Khan, Political Science
Ken Krebs, Technical Services
Peter Miller, Philosophy
Uma Parameswaran, English
Kathy Reimann, Library
Kay Unruh Des Roches, English

#### MMRC Chair Wins Award

O.T. Anderson, Chair of the Manitoba Multicultural Resources Centre (MMRC), has been awarded the 1992 Citation for Citizenship from Multiculturalism and Citizenship Canada.

Anderson was recognized for his conscientious attitude towards humanity and his driving force in the community. He is Vice-Principal of Daniel McIntyre High School and is the founding Chair of the City of Winnipeg Community and Race Relations Committee.

Executive Director of MMRCBillMcDonald points out that Anderson is one of only two recipients from Manitoba. Twenty-five awards are given annually across the country.

In announcing the award, the Minister of Multiculturalism and Citizenship Canada, The Honourable Gerry Weiner, said Anderson's "active involvement in the life of (the) community exemplifies Canadian ideals and enhances the experience of 'being Canadian' for us all."

#### Conference Celebrates University's 25th Anniversary

To commemorate The University of Winnipeg's 25th anniversary, the Institute of Urban Studies, in collaboration with Dan Chekki of the Sociology Department, will host a conference at the University next month.

"The First Western Canadian Urban Studies Conference" will be held on May 15. As the title indicates, the event will be the first urban issues conference with a specific focus on Western Canada. It will also be the University's first major Urban Studies conference since 1988.

A slate of five academics from Western Canada and the United States will speak on topics including the future of Western Canadian cities, citizen participation in the '90s and urban restructuring.

The University of Winnipeg is a suitable conference host as it boasts an Urban Studies program and a well-known urban research institute.

For registration information, please call Nancy Ito at 786-9846.



Education Minister Rosemary Vodrey opened The University of Winnipeg Women's Auxiliary annual spring coffee party.

#### **Purple Loosestrife Causes Problems**

It blooms in beautiful shades of bright pink and purple, reproduces rapidly and is overtaking a wetland near you. Worst of all, there is almost nothing that can be done to stop it.

Although this sounds like the beginning of a "B" grade science fiction movie, the problems caused by purple loosestrife are all too real.

Richard Staniforth, Biology Professor at The University of Winnipeg and Kim Ottenbreit, Master's student from the University of Manitoba, explored this popular plant that is causing extensive damage to our wetland ecosystems.

"It forms dense rows along the riverbanks and is spreading along the Red River, the Assiniboine River and into Lake Winnipeg," said Staniforth. "Purple loosestrife is overtaking the natural vegetation like cattails and reeds, which are the main foods of muskrats and ducks. It also doesn't provide food or cover for the nesting animals."

Purple loosestrife, also known as lythrum, was brought to North America in the early 1800s as a domestic garden plant. Popular among gardeners because of its beautiful spikes of bright pink or purple flowers, it's a perennial plant that needs little care.

Under the supervision of Staniforth, Ottenbreit studied the plant for her Master's degree which was completed September, 1991. They looked at the distribution of the plant in Manitoba, crosspollination of the plant between cultured and wild vari-



Kim Ottenbreit and Richard Staniforth study the plant responsible for extensive damage to our wetland ecosystems.

eties, and the morphology of the plant's flowers.

Ottenbreit, who graduated from The University of Winnipeg in 1988 (BSc), explained that each plant can produce huge quantities of seeds. When the seeds from different varieties of the plant cross-pollinate, hybrids are created that are very hardy and reproduce vigorously in the wild. It's these plants that are causing the trouble.

"It was thought that these hybrids were sterile and couldn't spread," said Ottenbreit. "But this simply isn't true."

The garden variety of purple loosestrife was developed at the Morden Research Centre and is called Morden Pink. Partly as a result of the research Ottenbreit and Staniforth conducted, legislation is being developed that will allow only Morden Pink to be sold in nurseries. This

will help reduce the number of hybrid plants.

"The project received a lot of media attention and was very controversial because nurserymen who sell the plants didn't want to lose business," said Ottenbreit. "But now the public is very concerned about the problem. In fact, the Canadian Wildlife Service recommended to the Nurserymen's Association that its members advise customers of alternative garden plants. Nurserymen are still able to sell Morden Pink lythrum. The only restriction is that they sell it as cuttings and not seeds. This ensures that the plants they sell are purebred Morden Pinks."

Unfortunately, the problem of purple loosestrife crowding out native species of vegetation is too far gone in Manitoba for much to be done about it. "There isn't much chance of controlling it in Manitoba now," said Ottenbreit. The researchers say that their work may help Saskatchewan and Alberta control the plant as there are relatively isolated patches of it in those provinces.

For now, Ottenbreit and Staniforth's work has been put on hold because of a lack of funding.

"We're happy with what our research has accomplished so far," said Staniforth. "Kim's master's degree, the public awareness it generated and the effect it's had on legislation and the Nurserymen's policies have all been great accomplishments. We're in the process of writing scientific papers on lythrum to present to the scientific community. We certainly have material ready for further graduate research."

### Secretaries: Changing Roles in a Changing Workplace

National Secretaries Week, Apr. 20 - 24, acknowledges the enormmous debt organizations owe to those employees who carry out the day-to-day responsibilities of the workplace.

What skills do good secretaries need today? Mary-Ann Hastman, Biology Department Secretary at The University of Winnipeg, knows as much as anyone about how the role of a secretary has changed over the years. Hastman joined the University staff 11 years ago.

"Computer knowledge is a must now. They've made the workload so much easier that I don't know how we managed without them," she says. "Today, with increased communications and numerous committees, you also need a good knowledge of the entire University, not just your own department."

Hastman notes that a good secretarial training course is still very helpful to those in the field. Some skills, however, can't be taught. Hastman's centrally located office acts as an information centre for the Biology Department, especially in the fall. "You need tact and understanding to deal with anxious students who are upset because they can't get into a certain course."

"You also need to be aware of how people in the department work," she adds. "Some might be extremely organized, while others will be happy to leave things up to you. With the right attitude, a good secretary can work with anyone."

"No day is ever the same," says Hastman of her job. "You might plan to do certain things when you come in in the morn-

ing, but there's no guarantee that that is what you'll be doing."

"A secretary is never caught up," she laughs, "so it is important to have a positive attitude, and to set goals for yourself. You can't be a quitter."

Hastman, who celebrated a

recent birthday, sits at her desk surrounded by half a dozen floral bouquets, potted plants and cards. "The people I work for really show that they appreciate what I do, and not just during Secretaries Week," she acknowledges.



Biology Department secretary Mary-Ann Hastman: "Computer knowledge is a must now. They've made the workload so much easier that I don't know how we managed without them."

## Chemistry Professor Receives Travel Grant to Switzerland

Alaa Abd-El-Aziz, Assistant Professor, Department of Chemistry at The University of Winnipeg, received a \$1,700 grant from the Ichikizaki Fund for Young Chemists. Abd-El-Aziz will travel to Lausanne, Switzerland to attend the 29th International Conference on Coordination Chemistry, July 19 - 24.

At the conference, Abd-El-Aziz will speak on "The Use of Organo-Iron Complexes in the Synthesis of Substituted Arylated Cyanoacetates."

The Ichikizaki Fund provides financial assistance to young chemists to attend international conferences dealing with synthetic organic chemistry held outside Canada. It was established by prominent chemist Iwao Ichikizaki, who taught at Aoyama University, Japan, until he retired to Vancouver, B.C. in 1986.

### Group Thanks Faculty for Expertise

The following is a letter that the University Relations Department received from the Society of Manitobans with Disabilities Inc.: Just a short note to thank you for sending me your handbook, "The University of Winnipeg Experts."

I contacted four people from this handbook, and they all either came out to our group in person, or, put me in contact with a colleague who was willing to come. Anyway, our group has finished meeting until next fall, so hopefully we will be in contact with you at that time.

Once again, thank you and all the faculty members who took time out for us, it was greatly appreciated.

Sincerely,
David Verinder
"Live and Learn"
Group Leader
Rehabilitation Resources
Society for Manitobans
with Disabilities Inc.

#### **NSERC Grants Announced**

The Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council (NSERC) recently announced the results of its awards competition for 1992.

The council provides operating grants, equipment grants, and special project grants to promote research and the training of scientists and engineers. Operating grants, which form the core of the NSERC granting program, enable university researchers to employ assistants, pay stipends to graduate students and to purchase scientific equipment and services.

In the recent competition, the following members of The University of Winnipeg faculty received grants or renewals:

#### **New NSERC Operating Grants**

| Name          | Department      | Duration of Grant | Value<br>Per Year |  |
|---------------|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------|--|
|               |                 |                   |                   |  |
| J.M. Clark    | Psychology      | 3                 | \$15,000          |  |
| J.N. Ginsburg | Math/Statistics | 3                 | 4,000             |  |
| R.L. Kobes    | Physics         | 3                 | 32,000            |  |
| G. Kunstatter | Physics         | 3                 | 31,000            |  |
| D. Vanderwel  | Chemistry       | 3                 | 20,000            |  |
| D.A. Williams | Psychology      | 3                 | 21,791            |  |
|               |                 |                   |                   |  |

#### **Continuing NSERC Operating Grants**

| Name               | Department      | Year<br>of Grant | Value<br>Per Year |
|--------------------|-----------------|------------------|-------------------|
| B.J. Blackburn and | Chemistry       |                  |                   |
| M.M.A. Novak       | Biology         | 2                | \$20,000          |
| J.D. Currie        | Math/Statistics | 3                | 12,000            |
| S. Dannefaer and   | Physics         |                  |                   |
| D.P. Kerr          | Physics         | 2                | 45,000            |
| O. Kessler         | Math/Statistics | 3                | 12,000            |
| W.A. Simpson       | Psychology      | 3                | 15,000            |
| E. Tomchuk         | Physics         | 3                | 25,000            |
| G. Tomlinson       | Chemistry       | 2                | 22,000            |
| T.I. Visentin      | Math/Statistics | 3                | 12,000            |

#### **Conference Grant**

| Name       | Department | Value    |
|------------|------------|----------|
| R.L. Kobes | Physics    | \$10,000 |

#### **Equipment Grant**

| Name          | Department | Value    |
|---------------|------------|----------|
| D.A. Williams | Psychology | \$21,791 |

Total received by the University this year from NSERC is \$321,791, up \$80,000 from last year.

#### Newest Club on Campus Off to a Great Start

The University of Winnipeg Business Club was launched this year with the goal of strengthening the relationship between the business community and the University's Administrative Studies program.

"We also want to provide a forum for industry, students, government and faculty to get together," says Peter Cooney, Business Club faculty advisor and Assistant Professor of Administrative Studies/Business Computing.

In March, the club invited John Harrison, former Director of the Faculty of Management Placement Centre at the University of Manitoba, to talk about employment opportunities and what students have to do to get a job in today's market.

"That kind of discussion draws students from a number of disciplines," says Cooney. He points out that while it is a business club, membership is open to anyone.

Club members are currently organizing a graduation dinner and dance at the Convention Centre for this spring's graduation.

The club has received financial support from the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Manitoba, the Society of Management Accountants and the Certified General Accountants of Manitoba.

For more information on The University of Winnipeg Business Club, please call Peter Cooney at 786-9378.

#### COMING EVENTS

"Coming Events" is compiled by University Relations. If you are planning a campus event, please let us know. Send the information (in writing) to Lois Cherney, University Relations, Room 4W17. Basic details about your event are required: what, when, where, sponsor, and the name of a contact person.

TUES., APR. 21

- A public presentation by Canadian Astronauts Roberta

Bondar and Ken Money will be held 12 noon to 1 p.m. at the Duckworth Centre.

THURS., APR. 23

- The deadline for submitting comments to the Search Committee for a Dean of the Faculty of Arts and Science is today. Comments should be forwarded to Bonnie Archibald, Executive Assistant to the President, or any member of the committee.

FRI., APR. 24

- The Women's Committee of the Winnipeg Symphony Orchestra presents Symphony in Style by Holt Renfrew, a fashion show and luncheon at the Holiday Inn Crowne Plaza at 12 noon. Tickets are \$25 and are available from Holt Renfrew or The Winnipeg Symphony Office, phone 949-3950.

MON., APR. 27

- The **Board of Regents** meeting will be held at 8 p.m. in Room 2M70.
- The deadline for submitting nominations/applications to the Search Committee for a **Dean of Student Services** is today. Nominations should be forwarded to Bonnie Archibald, Executive Assistant to the President, or any member of the committee.

TUES., APR. 28 TO THURS. MAY 7

- Explorations '92, Seminars in Ministry, will be held daily.

For information on registration and a fee schedule, call Ruth Badertscher at 786-9857.

WED., APR. 29

- Lectures in **Spring Evening** Session begin.
- The deadline for submitting nominations/applications to the Search Committee for a Dean of the Faculty of Arts and Science is today. Nominations should be forwarded to Bonnie Archibald, Executive Assistant to the President, or any member of the committee.

MON., MAY 4 TO FRI., MAY 8

- Enrichment Mini Program for high school students. For information call Carlene Besner, 786-9776.

WED., MAY 6-SAT., MAY 9 - Interaction '92, the second biennial Canadian conflict resolution forum co-sponsored by Menno Simons College and other local organizations, will be held on campus. For further information contact Bernie Wiebe at 786-9101.

FRI., MAY 8

- A reception will be held 2:30 - 4 p.m. in Riddell Hall Cafeteria to honour University of Winnipeg 1992 retirees and employees who have served the University for 25 years.

MON., MAY 11

- Lectures in Spring Day Session begin.

FRI., MAY 15

- The Institute of Urban Studies, in collaboration with EYEARS Dan Chekki of

the Sociology Department, will host The First Western

Canadian Urban Studies Conference. Time and location to be announced.

MON., MAY 18

- Victoria Day--University closed.

FRI., MAY 22

National Sneaker Day -Sneaker seekers will be patrolling the campus in the morning in search of sneakerclad faculty and staff. A noonhour triathalon, demonstrations and contests will take place at the Rock (front lawn of Wesley Hall). If you would like to enter the relay, please call Lynn Crocker at 786-9496.

MON., MAY 25 TO FRI., **MAY 29** 

- Canada's Fitweek - Several events are being planned. Call Lynn Crocker at 786-9496 if you would like to get involved.

MON., MAY 25

- The Board of Regents meeting will be held at 8 p.m. in Room 2M70.

SUN., MAY 31

- The University's Spring Convocation ceremonies for the conferring of degrees will be held at 2 p.m. in Duckworth Centre. Stanley McKay and Michael Phelps will receive honorary degrees. Frederick Barth and Vincent Rutherford will be admitted to Fellowship in United College.

MON., JUNE 1

- Lectures in Spring Day and Evening Sessions close.

WED., JULY 1

 Canada Day--University closed.

#### SUMMER **HOURS**

LIBRARY

Apr. 29 - Aug. 15: Mon.-Thurs., 8 a.m. to 9 p.m. Fri., 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Sat., 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Sun., Closed Aug. 21 - Sept. 2 Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. Closed Saturday and Sunday

BOOKSTORE

From now through August: Mon.-Fri., 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Apr.29 & 30, May 4 & 5, 8:30 a.m. to 7 p.m.

DUCKWORTH CENTRE

June 1 to Aug. 30: Mon.-Fri., 8:30 a.m. to 9 p.m. Closed all long week-ends Closed July 1

FOOD SERVICES -Riddell Cafeteria

Until June 30: Mon.-Thurs., 7:30 a.m. to 9 p.m. Fri., 7:30 a.m. to 4 p.m. Closed July 1 July 2 to Aug. 31: Mon.-Fri., 7:30 a.m. to 4 p.m.

-4th floor Centennial Buffeteria and main floor Lockhart Cafeteria

Closed throughout the summer

-Tony's Canteen Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m. to 3:30 p.m.

-Faculty and Staff Club Mon.-Tues., 10 a.m. to 5 p.m. Wed.-Fri., 10 a.m. to 7 p.m. Closed during July and

August